

Submission to the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination to inform the elaboration of General Recommendation n° 37 on racial discrimination and the right to health  
14 July 2022



The **Sexual Rights Initiative** is a coalition of national and regional organisations based in Argentina, Canada, Egypt, India, Poland and South Africa, that work together to advance human rights related to sexuality at the United Nations. For more information, please visit [www.sexualrightsinitiative.org](http://www.sexualrightsinitiative.org)



The **National Council of Women Leaders (NCWL)** is a coalition of grassroots women leaders from marginalised communities across India working towards empowering and addressing issues of women and girls in their communities.



**Dalit Human Rights Defenders Network (DHRDNet)** is a coalition of Dalit human rights defenders across India. The main objective of DHRDNet is to create an efficient network of leading Dalit Human Rights Defenders to combat the rights abuses and to ensure that anti-discrimination mechanisms are properly and thoroughly implemented.



The **International Dalit Solidarity Network (IDSN)** was founded in March 2000 to advocate for Dalit human rights and to raise awareness of Dalit issues nationally and internationally. IDSN is a network of international human rights groups, development agencies, national Dalit solidarity networks from Europe and national platforms in caste-affected countries.



**AWID** is a global, feminist, membership, movement-support organization working to achieve gender justice and women's human rights worldwide.



Her Rights Initiative (HRI) is a social impact organisation formed in 2009 to advocate for sexual and reproductive rights of women, particularly women living with HIV in South Africa. HRI is made up a group of feminists and women rights advocates claiming their human, sexual and reproductive rights in the context of HIV.

and Alisa Lombard

**Contact:**

Carrie Shelver

Manager of the Geneva Office / Sexual Rights Initiative / [carrie@srigeneva.org](mailto:carrie@srigeneva.org) / +41 77 949 2337

## Introduction

1. We are pleased to make this submission to the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination to inform the elaboration of its General Recommendation n°37 on racial discrimination and the right to health under Article 5 (e)(iv) of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (CERD).
2. The main argument of this submission is that a tripartite approach is necessary in order for states to meet their obligations under CERD Article 5 (e)(iv) concerning access to health and healthcare of all people. First, states must ensure that healthcare is publicly funded through progressive taxation; second, states must adopt a systems approach to fulfil the right to health; and, third, states must take an intersectional approach in all aspects of healthcare provision. The absence of any of these will compromise people's rights to health, bodily autonomy and non-discriminatory services, especially among the marginalised. Racialised and gendered people everywhere will be excluded and oppressed unless they are actively included through such an approach. This approach is in alignment with human rights treaties and their respective committees' General Comments and Concluding Observations on the right to health.
3. Privately funded healthcare has failed to provide for the needs of the marginalised in every instance and in every national context. Between low or absent accountability and the overriding profit motive that dominates corporate ideology, privately funded healthcare as well as private-public partnerships sacrifice the interests of those who lack the social or economic clout to demand the attention of service providers and privilege those whose health needs or wants yield the greatest profit.<sup>1</sup> Only the presence of a universally accessible publicly funded healthcare system will ensure that health and healthcare do not become commodities (instead of public goods) that only 'paying customers' can afford.<sup>2</sup>
4. In accordance with human rights principles of universality, interdependence, indivisibility and inalienability, a systems approach to health is vital. This approach ensures that health is treated as one piece of a larger mosaic instead of as a stand-alone right fractured away from other entitlements that determine people's ability to live decent lives. Thus, good quality and publicly funded education, equitable access to adequate and nutritious food and clean water, supportive and sustainable physical and natural environments (including adequate sanitation), social security, community participation and decision making that enhance self-worth and belonging for all people are all essential elements of a system in which people can thrive and come closest to realising their capabilities.<sup>3</sup> A systems approach is a precondition for ensuring that individual sectors will deliver quality goods and services to all.
5. This submission further argues that only an intersectional approach can generate a holistic understanding of both the nature and the effects of oppression and exclusion on different groups and individuals. This concept is explored in detail below.

### **Scope** (*questions 5 to 12*)

6. Article 12 of ICESCR defines the right to health as the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. CESCR Committee General Comments 22 (the right to sexual and reproductive health), 20 (non-discrimination in economic, social and cultural rights), 14 (the right to the highest attainable standard of health) as well as CEDAW Article 14 and its General Recommendation 24 (women and health), CRC Article 24 and General Comment 15 (the right of the child to the highest attainable standard of health), and CRPD Article 25 have all elaborated specifically on the right to health, including articulation of state obligations in this regard. Several treaty monitoring bodies have also elaborated on the right to non-discrimination including in the context of health through their General Comments and Recommendations.
7. Recognising the considerable advancements in human rights standards through the adoption of these General Comments and Recommendations, three major protection gaps stand out as requiring attention

from the CERD committee through the proposed draft General Comment on racial discrimination and the right to health.

8. The first gap lies with the acceptance and normalisation of for-profit healthcare services by various Committees as a legitimate means for states to fulfil their human rights obligations without meaningful consideration of how this interacts with and undermines states' obligations to guarantee non-discrimination based on any status. In this regard, the Human Rights Council mandated reports and technical guidance on a human rights based approach to preventable maternal mortality and morbidity could be instructive to the Committee in its deliberations, as it is grounded in the principle that "claims for sexual and reproductive health goods, services and information should be understood by health system users, providers and policymakers as fundamental rights, not as commodities to be allocated by the market or matters of charity."<sup>4</sup> The Special Rapporteur on the Right to Health has also highlighted that "[i]n many cases, privatization has led to increased out-of-pocket payments for health goods and services, disproportionate investment in secondary and tertiary care sectors at the expense of primary health care, and increased disparity in the availability of health facilities, goods and services among rural, remote and urban areas."<sup>5</sup> The Independent Expert on foreign debt has similarly exposed the gendered and racialised impacts of privatisation and austerity.<sup>6</sup> Through CERD Article 5 (e)(iv), which specifies the right to **public health**, medical care, social security and social services, the Committee is uniquely positioned to articulate the impact of privatisation of health services on communities and individuals subject to racial discrimination and also to provide clear guidance on state obligations to make use of maximum available resources to progressively realise the right to health. Privatisation of health services, often forced upon countries in the Global South through structural adjustment, 'international assistance' or other 'good governance' measures, inevitably benefits the elite few, both within the country and transnationally, and follows the colonial playbook in resource extraction, exploitation and forced underdevelopment.
9. The second protection gap points to existing human rights standards assuming a baseline predicated on western, neoliberal and hegemonic racial and class experiences that give rise to standards often not met by 'other' individuals and communities, thereby cyclically replicating systemic and structural racism. It is imperative that the Committee examine health from an expansive and holistic perspective, going beyond western medicine's focus on individual disease and the capitalist conceptualisation and commodification of health as a product. The Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples has highlighted that Indigenous peoples' concept of health "is generally broader and more holistic than that of mainstream society, with health frequently viewed as both an individual and a collective right, strongly determined by community, land and the natural environment," which implicates a range of other rights denied to most Indigenous peoples: self-determination and -governance, development, culture, land, language and the natural environment.<sup>7</sup> Because of European colonisation, "relationships with and duties of care for water, land, and living beings were uprooted, replaced with a worldview animated by domination, exploitation, and profit."<sup>8</sup>
10. The disregard for Indigenous peoples' concept of health and health knowledge in non-Indigenous health systems, combined with ongoing threats of colonial expansion<sup>9</sup> and other legacies of colonialism, such as forced assimilation, political and economic marginalisation, racial discrimination and prejudice, and poverty, all contribute to Indigenous peoples' poorer health across the world.<sup>10</sup> Even the WHO definition of health fails to acknowledge that Indigenous conceptions of health all over the world understand individual health to be inextricably linked and, in fact, co-constitutive with collective and community health.<sup>11</sup> Such a conception of health is more compatible with a systems approach and a human rights based approach to health. Further, in the context of racial discrimination and the right to health, there is an inevitable nexus in this regard as individuals are directly or indirectly subjected to discrimination because of their perceived belonging to a collective racial group. Racial discrimination is therefore perpetrated against, and the corresponding harm is experienced by, both the individual and the collective, such as in the case of forced sterilisation of Indigenous women.

11. We therefore encourage the Committee to centre their analysis of human rights standards on the right to health such as availability, accessibility, acceptability and good quality from the perspective of those who do not belong to hegemonic racial or economic classes, are denied the economic, social and cultural rights necessary to achieve good health throughout their life cycle and who do not subscribe to neoliberal and capitalist approaches to health which have never served their interests and have, in fact, caused great collective harm over generations. Additionally, consideration of equality measures in relation to the right to health and racial discrimination must be consistent with this approach to emphasise substantive equality measures and state obligations thereto. As Saidiya Hartman notes, “the stipulation of abstract equality produces white entitlement and black subjection in its promulgation of formal equality. [...] Abstract universality presumes particular forms of embodiment and excludes or marginalizes others.”<sup>12</sup>
12. Finally, we have identified a third gap in the absence of a truly intersectional approach to racial discrimination and the right to health. This approach encompasses *inter alia* gender and class and is necessary to identify and address the root causes of human rights failures. Existing health and human rights standards have drawn attention to particular groups that are disproportionately subjected to discrimination in various contexts. However, these standards simultaneously segregate and homogenise groups and ignore the different social locations that people occupy within them and across multiple groups; characterise people belonging to these groups as somehow inherently vulnerable without due consideration of the systemic and structural factors that create conditions of vulnerability; and do not acknowledge that barriers obstructing the fulfilment of human rights persist when members of marginalised groups seek accountability and effective remedies, which thereby render the promise of human rights perpetually elusive.
13. In her foundational work on intersectionality, Kimberlé Crenshaw explored the tensions between identity politics and an approach that would recognise and address the multiple social locations and differences within groups:
 

“The problem with identity politics is not that it fails to transcend difference, as some critics charge, but rather the opposite – that it frequently conflates or ignores intragroup differences. In the context of violence against women, this elision of difference in identity politics is problematic, fundamentally because the violence that many women experience is often shaped by other dimensions of their identities, such as race and class.”<sup>13</sup>
14. Intersectionality offers us of a critique of patriarchy, capitalism, white supremacy and other forms of domination grounded in the everyday experiences of marginalised people, and it complicates any sense of gender, sex, class, race, caste or disability as singular and discrete identities. It rejects any hierarchy of one categorical determination over others and brings us to the conclusion that no form of oppression or subordination ever stands alone.<sup>14</sup>
15. This is true of all oppressions, and certainly of race and class: in the words of Stuart Hall, “race is the modality in which class is lived.”<sup>15</sup> It is worth highlighting class in the context of this submission because it remains an under-addressed frame of analysis in the human rights sector,<sup>16</sup> and also requires addressing the racist roles and impacts of capitalism and neoliberalism. Adding the lens of “class” is critical. In Latin America and the Caribbean, as in other places, class and ethnicity are closely linked: “Only by [...] appreciating how the gender and racial/ethnic dimensions fuse [with social class, sexuality and other axes of differentiation] will it be possible to take the full measure of the situation of Indigenous people and Afro-descendants.”<sup>17</sup>
16. We encourage the Committee to use an intersectional approach to racial discrimination that truly engages with the operation of interlocking systems of oppression and elaborates on states’ obligations to address them. Until states eradicate white supremacy, patriarchy, racism, caste discrimination and all other forms of oppression and discrimination, they will be failing their obligations to ensure the right to the highest attainable standard of health and all its determinants.

17. We therefore urge the Committee to engage with the full range of the determinants of health and to incorporate a wide range of sources, scholarship and jurisprudence in its work on this General Comment, especially those authored by people subjected to intersectional discrimination and who are working to build effective accountability measures that lead to transformative remedies.

## **Determinants of Health** (*questions 9 to 12*)

### *Racism*

18. We urge the Committee to reflect on the impact on the human rights system that is demonstrably reluctant to engage with entrenched structures of racism and colonialism, as a decolonial approach requires, and which instead focuses on perceived “extreme” manifestations of racism and on individual prejudice. As the Special Rapporteur on racism has stated, “[a]lthough influential actors within the global human rights system have raised the alarm against visceral expressions or acts of racism and xenophobia, these actors fail seriously to engage with the historically entrenched structures of racial oppression, exploitation and exclusion that violate the human rights of many but are largely invisible even in the global human rights discourse.”<sup>18</sup> States that may champion human rights in certain spheres can also act with impunity and can themselves be among the most egregious violators of human rights, as demonstrated by Israel coercing Ethiopian Jewish women into accepting contraceptive measures in Israeli-run transit camps in Ethiopia as they sought to immigrate to Israel.<sup>19</sup>
19. In this context, the upcoming General Recommendation represents a crucial opportunity to address and engage with racism, colonialism, patriarchy, capitalism and ableism as health determinants, and also as interlocking systems of oppression, predicated upon colonial and white supremacy, that go far beyond interpersonal interactions and are fundamentally incompatible with the right to health. As pointed out by the Special Rapporteur on the right to health in her latest report, the violence inherent in the everyday operation of these oppressions and structures have a severe accumulated impact on people’s integrity, agency, and ultimately, their rights to health and to bodily autonomy.<sup>20</sup> Exposing racism not merely as a health determinant, but as oppression and structural violence, is helpful to surface “the deep structural roots of health inequities [...], explicitly identifi[y] social, economic, and political systems as the causes of poor health”<sup>21</sup> and explicitly name health inequities as an act of violence and “a reflection of power relations.”<sup>22</sup>
20. Racism is often absent from health research and policy,<sup>23</sup> and insufficiently addressed within a human rights discourse that “[has] long understood the social determinants of health to include a healthy environment, food security, water and sanitation [but has] been slow to acknowledge, much less repair, the racial hierarchies that structure access to these public goods.”<sup>24</sup>
21. One of the manifestations of racism in health care is testimonial injustice, which takes place when racialised patients’ account of their symptoms or their pain is dismissed because they are not perceived as credible narrators,<sup>25</sup> and which is compounded by other factors including gender,<sup>26</sup> class,<sup>27</sup> disability,<sup>28</sup> body size,<sup>29</sup> age,<sup>30</sup> or health status.<sup>31</sup> As Rageshri Dhairyawan states, “[w]omen have had their pain ascribed to “hysteria”, resulting in the undertreatment of their symptoms, [and] racial bias in pain assessment and treatment has also been well documented in western medicine.”<sup>32</sup> This can result in silencing, with patients preferring to “self-censor their symptoms and concerns so as to remain a ‘good patient’” and to avoid facing disbelief,<sup>33</sup> in refusal of care, delayed diagnosis, ineffective treatment and inadequate pain relief.<sup>34</sup> The dehumanisation and dismissal of racialised patients can have deadly consequences, as shown by the deaths of Black and Indigenous women due to racist and sexist medical neglect and abuse in many countries including France,<sup>35</sup> Canada,<sup>36</sup> the USA,<sup>37</sup> and South Africa.<sup>38</sup>
22. Racism in pain assessment, management and treatment is one of the legacies of a history of white supremacist conspiracy theories and pseudoscience seeking to justify slavery, colonisation and the exploitation of racialised people’s bodies and territories on the basis of ludicrous claims that racialised people, and Black people particularly, did not feel pain.<sup>39</sup> These racist claims also formed the basis of violent

medical experimentation: "[the] bodies [of enslaved women] considered property, were treated as medical laboratories, sites of violence, exploration and theft, without which modern medicine would have been impossible."<sup>40</sup> Infamous examples include the theft of Henrietta Lacks' cervical tumour cells, which became the HeLa line,<sup>41</sup> or Marion Sims' violent experimentations on Black women leading to the modern speculum.<sup>42</sup> This denial of Black women's pain remains a critical and widespread problem in medicine today.<sup>43</sup>

### *Colonialism*

23. The dismissal of racism's role in determining health is related to frequent denial in multilateral and human rights spaces of the historical and ongoing impacts of colonisation on human rights, including the right to health.<sup>44</sup> In addition to racism, it is important for the Committee to address the effects of colonialism and neo-colonialism as determinants of health.<sup>45</sup> Omitting these would obscure the colonial structures that continue shaping racist inequalities in resources, health access and outcomes within and among countries and people depending on whether they benefited from or were subjected to colonialism, and leave unexplained the reasons for health inequalities between Indigenous and settler populations worldwide.<sup>46</sup> It would mean silencing the colonial reasons for the health impacts of generational trauma, dispossession and violence, and for the current economic, geopolitical and global health structures reflecting colonial power dynamics. Lastly, it would contribute to isolating racism from the colonial and capitalist enterprise that invented race to justify slavery, colonial conquest, exploitation and countless atrocities for profit. The CERD Committee is uniquely positioned for this analysis, given the Convention's historical link to anti-colonial struggles, its unequivocal rejection of all forms of colonialism in its preamble, and the Committee's analysis and recommendations on the harms and human rights impacts of colonialism,<sup>47</sup> including with regard to the right to health.<sup>48</sup>

### *Gender*

24. As recognised by the Committee in its General Recommendation 25 on gender-related dimensions of racial discrimination, gender and race must be examined in tandem, as gender profoundly shapes and compounds the experience of racial discrimination, and vice-versa. This must be done in a way that engages with the relationship between the multiple oppressions that are in operation, and their compounded harm, rather than in an essentialist and additive approach to oppression that prioritises one aspect of identities and lives over others.<sup>49</sup> As Angela P. Harris puts it, "in an essentialist world, black women's experience will always be forcibly fragmented before being subjected to analysis, as those who are 'only interested in race' and those who are 'only interested in gender' take their slices of our lives."<sup>50</sup>
25. The relationship between health, race, class and gender is rooted in colonial, patriarchal and capitalist control over women's sexuality, reproduction and bodies and produces distinct experiences of oppression that are often fatal. As noted by the Special Rapporteur on Health "...certain people are encouraged or coerced to reproduce, while others are systematically discouraged. States' encouragement of high fertility rates among "desired" populations emerges through pro-natalist policies, to ensure national strength, economic growth and protection from outside aggression, as well as to preserve a "national identity". The capacity to control one's reproductive choices is unequally distributed across race, sexual orientation, gender identity, sex characteristics, gender, class and socioeconomic status."<sup>51</sup> For example, the stark disparities of maternal mortality and morbidity rates within and among countries are not because of medical mysteries for which there is no clinical diagnosis but instead because of cascading human rights failures that begin long before pregnancy. In this regard, the data speaks for itself on whose health, lives and human rights are valued: Ninety-four per cent of all maternal deaths occur in low and middle income countries.<sup>52</sup> Rates of maternal mortality among Black women is three times higher than among white women in the United States<sup>53</sup> and Black people are 1.8 more times more likely to live in poverty than white people. In South Africa, maternal death rates vary considerably depending on the GDP of the region.<sup>54</sup> In Brazil, maternal deaths are four times higher among Black and Indigenous women<sup>55</sup> and are highest in regions with poorer living conditions.<sup>56</sup> In the UK, Black women are four times more likely and Asian women twice as likely to die in childbirth than white women.<sup>57</sup> At the same time, the Working Group on Discrimination against Women has

rightly emphasised that “[p]olicies regarding women’s health services are often limited to questions of “maternal health”....such a restrictive focus fails to recognise the full spectrum of women’s rights to sexual and reproductive health at all stages of their life cycle and contributes to the instrumentalisation of women’s bodies, viewing them mainly as a means of reproduction.”<sup>58</sup>

26. From harmful stereotypes, to essentializing all women down to their reproductive capacities, to forced sterilisation as well as forced pregnancy, to subjection to chromosomal testing in elite sporting events, racialised women are specifically targeted by the state for interventions or purposeful inaction that have profound impacts on their health and human rights. We therefore urge the Committee to explicitly include a rigorous gender analysis throughout the whole General Comment and to specifically address gender as a determinant of health.

*Neoliberalism (questions 32-33, 38-40)*

27. Capitalist and neoliberal approaches to health and human rights are harmful to the right to health,<sup>59</sup> and invariably racist in effect. In its analysis on racism and the right to health, we urge the Committee to include class as an under-addressed but crucial health determinant<sup>60</sup> often intersecting with race, gender, ethnicity and caste, and to expose the harms of prevailing neoliberal approaches to health and economics, including austerity, reduction of public spending, aid conditionality, structural adjustments and other measures mandated or encouraged by international financial institutions and donors.
28. The obligation for states having inflicted and benefited from colonialism and slavery to provide reparations is well-established under international law.<sup>61</sup> The Special Rapporteur on Racism clearly asserted that “reparations for slavery and colonialism include not only justice and accountability for historic wrongs, but also the eradication of persisting structures of racial inequality, subordination and discrimination that were built under slavery and colonialism to deprive non-whites of their fundamental human rights.”<sup>62</sup> In addition, and despite claims to the contrary by states owing reparations,<sup>63</sup> “[development aid] initiatives cannot do the necessary work of repairing structures of racial inequality and discrimination rooted in historic injustice [and] fail to fulfil specific international human rights obligations relating to the contemporary manifestations of historic racial discrimination and injustice.”<sup>64</sup>
29. And indeed, the Independent Expert on foreign debt’s reminder that “human rights require resources”<sup>65</sup> goes to the heart of the issue of absence of reparations for colonialism, and the resulting turn to loans and attached conditionalities. When we look at states’ obligation to guarantee the right to health “to the maximum of their available resources,”<sup>66</sup> we must also look at the racist reasons for which some states have ample resources while others see theirs hamstrung by a history of colonial dispossession and exploitation, followed by neo-colonial capitalist domination. As Jonathan Cohen puts it, “[c]alls for rights-based approaches to health and development ring hollow coming from colonial masters disguised as ‘development partners.’”<sup>67</sup> The health determinants and right to health of racialised people across the Global South, and in settler colonies in the North, continue to be directly shaped by the structures and effects of colonisation and slavery, including the resulting debt and attached conditionalities.
30. Neoliberal approaches to health spending have disproportionate impacts along race, gender and class lines and are themselves a form of structural and economic violence inflicted upon racialised communities in the Global South and North, and privatisation in the healthcare sector inevitably has a disproportionate and negative impact on marginalised groups, for example, on women seeking reproductive health services,<sup>68</sup> and lower-income groups who are often turned away or accrue significant debts to access basic health care.<sup>69</sup> This has been especially destructive in countries across the Global South, where the concept of structural violence has been used to describe the effects of neoliberalism, austerity and structural adjustment programmes, combined and compounded with the enduring impacts of colonial dispossession and domination.<sup>70</sup> Debt itself, along with “the ‘indebtedness’ of countries of the South is both a consequence and a tool for domination.”<sup>71</sup>

31. This privatisation is fuelled and exacerbated by persistent deficits, unavailability of public funds in absolute terms and low prioritisation of health by governments in their public expenditure.<sup>72</sup> None of these factors work alone; they feed into each other resulting in making health systems inaccessible for the people who most need them.<sup>73</sup> In addition to health, the World Bank and International Monetary Fund have also notoriously imposed or pushed for water privatisation with serious health consequences, especially in “African countries and the smallest, poorest and most debt-ridden countries.”<sup>74</sup> The Special Rapporteur on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation has warned against such neoliberal approaches to water, including its commodification, financialisation and privatisation, and recommended that water and sanitation infrastructure be publicly funded.<sup>75</sup>
32. Sri Lanka’s current economic crisis is a clear example of the devastating consequences of international financial institutions’ neocolonial and neoliberal loan conditionalities: following 16 IMF loans, and with debt repayments reaching new heights, Sri Lankans are bearing the brunt of shortages in medicines, food and essential products.<sup>76</sup>
33. Intellectual property regimes are another legacy of colonialism allied with neoliberal capitalism, that enable the colonial theft of Indigenous peoples’ traditional knowledge and genetic resources,<sup>77</sup> threatening food sovereignty and Indigenous cultural heritage in the process.<sup>78</sup> One concrete example is the TRIPS Agreement, for its advancement of northern countries’ interests and corporations through western-style intellectual property rights, at the expense of access to medicines in Southern countries.<sup>79</sup> This was recently exposed by northern countries’ obstruction of WTO negotiations resulting in the failure to adopt a meaningful TRIPS waiver for access to COVID-19 vaccines and medical tools,<sup>80</sup> following a long history of blocking access to HIV treatment<sup>81</sup> and HPV vaccines,<sup>82</sup> among others. As the Special Rapporteur on racism has commented, “[r]esistance [to a TRIPS waiver] from high-income countries suggests that health inequities are not merely a result of weak international cooperation but a deliberate strategy to cement nationalist and capitalist interests at the expense of justice and equality”<sup>83</sup> and “[t]he monopolised authority of “developed” nations to select and dictate the terms of “who is worth saving” cannot be decoupled from its colonial origins,”<sup>84</sup> as also recognised by the Committee.<sup>85</sup> The same power dynamics can also be seen at the Human Rights Council in negotiations on resolutions on access to medicines and vaccines, including during the latest 50th session.<sup>86</sup> This is perpetuated by the idea that intellectual property regimes are a ‘technical matter’ which should not be accountable to human rights norms and principles.

#### *Health funding and financing*

34. At the global level, health funding comes mostly from high-income countries in the north; businesses and corporations; and private foundations/people. It is generally channelled to Global South countries through UN agencies, bilateral organisations based in donor countries (such as USAID or Grand Challenges Canada), global health partnerships (Global Fund or Gavi, for instance) and INGOs.<sup>87</sup> Donors’ priorities regularly dictate the attention and funding given to specific issues, often without prior consultation with beneficiaries or regard for the context. There is a dire lack of accountability mechanisms to ensure that global health priorities and funding follow recipients’ needs.<sup>88</sup> In other words, the current global health and health funding landscape replicates colonial and racist power dynamics.<sup>89</sup>
35. The Special Rapporteur on the right to health’s 2012 report on health financing made the case for financing health through progressive taxation, as a key measure to reduce financial barriers to healthcare such as out-of-pocket payments, and warned against international tax competition and its promotion by international financial institutions through free-trade agreements.<sup>90</sup>
36. Aid, international funding and technical cooperation practices modelled like aid, are often harmful to existing health systems and undermine human rights, particularly sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR).

Generally, “fundlers fail to focus their activities on the health needs of recipient states and direct assistance towards health systems development, inadequately incorporate the inputs of affected communities in their activities, and attach conditionalities to the receipt of funding for health.”<sup>91</sup> International health financing is not designed to make existing domestic health systems sustainable. On the contrary, it has the impact of making health financing reliant only on international financing. Consequently, changes in donor priorities require overhauling the health infrastructure in the recipient country. One of the most prominent examples illustrating this phenomenon is the reinstatement of the Mexico City Policy, also known as the Global Gag Rule, by the United States of America.<sup>92</sup> Constantly responding to changing donor priorities results in an absence of sustained, well-developed, context-specific, available, accessible, acceptable and quality services or commodities. Traditional systems in Global South states are upended to “modernise” without adapting to the context, based on colonial ideas positioning racialised people’s ‘traditions’ as a barrier to ‘progress.’<sup>93</sup> Some examples include the kinds of contraception available and pushed onto women in the Global South like Depo-Provera,<sup>94</sup> and the dismantling of traditional birth attendant systems,<sup>95</sup> among others.

37. In the Palestinian context, humanitarian and development aid has also been criticised for its negative long-term impacts, including on health systems: “Humanitarian interventions, while important in a war-affected setting, do not come without costs as they have been shown to hamper long-term development considering that their visions and outcomes are treated as projects with short timelines and narrow goals, rather than systemic programmes impacting the livelihoods of people.”<sup>96</sup> In addition, projectised aid “act[s] as a distraction from systemic oppression. Second, the delivery of healthcare in the form of projects allows international actors to provide aid without questioning the status quo of Israeli occupation and involvement of Europe and the USA in the quagmire; that is, it allows aid provision without laying bare and questioning historical injustices to address the root causes of the Palestine Question and develop long-term, sustainable development of the health sector.”<sup>97</sup>
38. Differential funding for health research efforts between diseases affecting high-income countries in the North, and research needs in the Global South, is one of the ways in which the coloniality of global health manifests.<sup>98</sup> Large funds are allocated to health conditions and illnesses prevalent in the Global North (such as Alzheimer’s and Parkinson’s diseases, heart disease, cancer) while health conditions and illnesses prevalent in the Global South are neglected (such as the effects of early and prolonged malnutrition, including during pregnancy, tropical diseases, mosquito and other vector borne diseases, diarrhoea, parasitic diseases, or the effects of agrotoxics fumigation and presence in contaminated drinking water).<sup>99</sup>

#### *Climate change*

39. Climate change, environmental racism and the resulting denial of the right to a safe, clean, healthy and sustainable environment are a health emergency most acutely felt by countries and communities subjected to racial and economic discrimination and exploitation.<sup>100</sup> In addition to damaging impact on health, climate change also directly impedes physical access to healthcare facilities. Human rights bodies have addressed the severe impacts on the right to health of climate change and its exacerbation of structural inequalities,<sup>101</sup> thus illustrating the inaccuracy of narratives of personal responsibility in the face of structural problems. We encourage the Committee to elaborate on states’ obligations to address climate injustice and environmental racism as a core part of their obligations under the Convention and the right to health, and to challenge the failure by international climate frameworks to meaningfully address colonialism, racial capitalism and extractivism<sup>102</sup> and the responsibility of wealthy states.

#### **Case studies** (questions 14-17, 27-28)

##### *Indigenous communities in Canada*

40. Indigenous communities in Canada uniformly face greater health risks and challenges than non-Indigenous people and have, in common with all other Indigenous communities, histories of colonial violence and imposition that lead to disenfranchisement from self-governance<sup>103</sup>; loss of land, water, and languages, of

traditional knowledges and healing practices<sup>104</sup> (including cohabiting with other animal and plant species and natural systems in sustained and sustainable ways that ensured individual and collective health), and of cultural cohesion and identity; and decimation of supportive food systems and livelihoods.<sup>105</sup> It is this genocide and colonial attempts at the destruction of a collective way of life that are at the root of individual health problems as well as the public health crises facing Indigenous communities, including food insecurity<sup>106</sup>; additionally, they also serve as barriers to accessing healthcare.<sup>107</sup> Investigations into the British Columbia healthcare system revealed a series of systemic challenges for Indigenous patients; 84% of the respondents reported experiences of racism and discrimination that discouraged them from seeking necessary healthcare.<sup>108</sup>

41. As with other precariously positioned marginalised communities, Indigenous communities predictably also face greater setbacks than non-Indigenous communities when faced with extreme or emergency events, for example, in the fight against already disproportionately high HIV rates among the Saskatchewan First Nations during the Covid-19 pandemic<sup>109</sup> and in the life-threatening impact of climate change on Indigenous communities and individuals, which results in greater food insecurity and, obviously, in further ill health.<sup>110</sup>
42. Indigenous women face particular and additional challenges in securing good health as well as access to healthcare.<sup>111</sup> There is a thread of continuity from the gendered effects of colonialism,<sup>112</sup> such as the severing of women's caretaking relationship with water or the exclusion of women from decision making processes,<sup>113</sup> to the institutional treatment of Indigenous women in healthcare facilities that routinely include coercive practices and the *de facto* denial of bodily autonomy. One manifestation of this historical and ongoing destruction of Indigenous lives and ways of living is the epidemic<sup>114</sup> of forced and coerced sterilisation of women in and from Indigenous communities in Canada.<sup>115</sup> The overall disempowerment of Indigenous communities results in individual Indigenous women often not being aware of their right to bodily autonomy and informed consent to medical procedures, leave alone having the social and economic power to claim it.<sup>116</sup> As the research indicates, coerced sterilisation of Indigenous women is a part of, and the consequence of, larger systemic failures<sup>117</sup>; thus, addressing these (and other) rights violations would require a systemic rather than piecemeal approach.<sup>118</sup> The United Nations Committee Against Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment termed unwanted sterilisation "torture" and called on Canada in 2018 to take measures to address the gaps in its criminal code, to prevent the practice, to hold those responsible accountable, to investigate the practice and to compensate the victims.<sup>119</sup> The Canadian Senate has held two studies into the practice and their report is forthcoming in summer 2022.
43. Forced sterilisation is not only a continuation of colonial genocidal logics but also intimately connected to other systematic violations, including of other health related rights, for example, through the chemical poisoning of extant Indigenous lands, toxic waste incineration, mining, nuclear weapons testing, and military waste.<sup>120</sup> The effects of such poisoning lead to devastating health impacts for all Indigenous people, such as high levels of diabetes and significantly lower life expectancy.<sup>121</sup> As this analysis suggests, access to health and healthcare is part of a larger web of relations and it is impossible to isolate one or a few threads out without warping the fabric.

#### *Caste-based oppression in India*

44. Caste-based discrimination and oppression continue to prevent millions of people in South Asia (and elsewhere) from realising their rights to health and healthcare. In addition to historical exclusion and *de facto* denial of access to various institutions and services due to economic barriers, Dalit and Adivasi (Indigenous peoples of India) communities are further dispossessed of their rights through the attitudes and treatment they receive in healthcare institutions.<sup>122</sup> Dalit women face specific barriers in accessing sexual and reproductive healthcare, with more than 46% receiving no antenatal care (this number is significantly higher for certain sub-castes).<sup>123</sup> This is hardly surprising considering that a core element of the social exclusion and marginalisation faced by Dalits rests upon their historical classification as 'impure' and 'untouchable'.<sup>124</sup> On average, a Dalit woman lives 15 years less than women from dominant castes.<sup>125</sup>

45. The historical and contemporary stigma and de facto exclusion from institutions of education combined with circumscribed choices of occupation relegate members of Dalit communities to some of the worst paid (or even unpaid), dangerous and demeaning jobs, such as in sanitation, including manual scavenging (outlawed since 1993)<sup>126</sup> and disposing of dead bodies. During the pandemic the plight of these workers became, predictably, even worse.<sup>127</sup>
46. There is higher malnutrition and stunting among Dalits and Adivasis and the steady privatisation of healthcare in India has only exacerbated matters. The combination of low healthcare spending by the government and relentless privatisation of the health and education sectors has resulted in further excluding historically marginalised communities, even before caste-based discrimination is factored in.<sup>128</sup> Nearly two-thirds of India's health infrastructure is in private hands, and only 15% of Dalits and less than 5% of Adivasi populations access private health facilities, not least because costs in private healthcare centres are over 500% higher than in public facilities.<sup>129</sup>
47. One-third of Dalits and about half of the Indigenous / tribal population in India is multidimensionally poor; this also translates into lower education levels and concomitant disadvantages, with particular consequences for girls and women.<sup>130</sup> All these factors combine to constitute the historical and contemporary experiences of Dalit individuals and communities, and treating Dalit empowerment as a question of individual resilience and growth is symptomatic of the original problem of caste-based oppression.
48. The situation of Dalits in other countries in South Asia is hardly better: about half of Nepal's Dalits live below the poverty line; in Pakistan, they are often forced into bonded labour and 90% of Dalit women and girls are illiterate; about 40% of the 6.5 million Dalits in Bangladesh face caste-based violence but rarely report it to the police; Dalits make up more than 80% of tea plantation workers in Sri Lanka, an industry that makes widespread use of bonded labour.<sup>131</sup> Caste-based discrimination is also widely present in diasporic communities in the UK, the USA and in other countries that contain people of South Asian descent, including recent migrants.

#### *Women living with HIV in South Africa*

49. We can draw a continuous line from 17th-century colonial incursions into present-day South Africa – through the invention of whiteness<sup>132</sup> and of race as an organising category<sup>133</sup> that was used to justify the genocide and subjugation of the majority of the people on the planet – to the legacy of racist policies in Apartheid South Africa, including reproductive policies,<sup>134</sup> and forced and coerced sterilisation of Black women living with HIV in South Africa today.<sup>135</sup>
50. The particular strategies deployed by settler colonialists created a taxonomy in which Black women were placed at the bottom of a race and gender hierarchy<sup>136</sup> whose main goal was to extract value from the land and from Black labour for the benefit of a white minority. The continuation of (economic) Apartheid by other means after 1994<sup>137</sup> has meant that at least half the country's black population continues to live in poverty on the periphery of a capitalist economy in the service of an elite class. To add insult to injury, public resources are used to subsidise private healthcare, for example, through the provision of tax funded medical aid to government employees that they use in private clinics.
51. Given this background, it is no surprise that Black women living with HIV are primarily considered to be 'vectors' of transmission, not as people with agency and a right to bodily autonomy. Healthcare provision is, predictably, racialised and gendered – just as access to quality education, decent livelihood, basic amenities such as water, legal recourse, and other public goods are, and the normalisation of shaming and humiliating treatment in healthcare facilities is part of a system that reinforces the *de facto* political disempowerment of Black women. In effect, forced and coerced sterilisation of Black women must be understood less as a *denial* of existing rights and – in the absence of enforcement and accountability – more as the abnegation of the very *entitlement* to rights.<sup>138</sup>

52. The influence of donors, pharmaceutical corporations and international organisations (often held hostage by philanthrocapitalists) has continued this trend of extreme marginalisation; UNAIDS, UNFPA, and WHO policies that mandate the integration of SRH services into HIV service systems are in effect focussed on population control and target young Black women living with HIV. For instance, 37% of women in a 2014 study reported that they had been forced into taking Depo Provera in the previous twelve months, and in some instances, agreeing to take Depo Provera was the condition for receiving HIV treatment.<sup>139</sup> The right to give informed consent is clearly violated when poor Black women are offered only one, often harmful, option at public healthcare centres (for example, if they can only receive Stavudine, a drug that causes lipodystrophy, which not only announces their HIV+ve status but causes further gendered stigma or when their access to medication or treatment is predicated upon them agreeing to undergo a harmful procedure.
53. That the lives and rights of marginalised women everywhere are considered disposable is borne out by the continuation of similarly misogynist, racist, and casteist policies and practices in other parts of the world; the most emblematic case in Latin America is from Peru, where in the mid- and late-1990s, it is estimated that 200,000 women were sterilised; many of them, especially poor Indigenous women, were tricked or forced into the medical procedure.<sup>140</sup> They are still fighting for reparations. State sanctioned sterilisation camps in India also make a mockery of informed consent by targeting poor and uneducated women under the aegis of the Family Planning Programme desperate to meet population targets and goals; the sterilisation procedures themselves and the conditions in the camps are such that women suffer life-long complications or die as a direct result of the operations.<sup>141</sup>
54. There is no doubt that the relationship between race and health is a deep and deeply problematic one. However, as we have tried to show, only an intersectional approach that accounts for all the other factors that compound people's vulnerabilities to exploitation, exclusion, and oppression can be adequate to the task of properly understanding this relationship.

## Recommendations

55. We encourage the Committee to treat racial, caste and gender discrimination as fundamentally incompatible with states' obligations under the right to health, and to:
1. Engage with all the elements outlined under Article 5 (e)(iv), including the right to **public** health:
    - a. Call on states to fund health publicly through progressive taxation,<sup>142</sup> free from control from other governments, multilateral agreements and transnational corporations;<sup>143</sup>
    - b. Treat privatisation of health care and health determinants as incompatible with human rights and racial equality<sup>144</sup>
  2. Adopt a systems approach to the right to health, which encompasses all the rights and entitlements necessary to the fulfilment of the right to health, including its determinants;
  3. Adopt an expansive and intersectional approach to the right to health and its determinants:
    - a. Explicitly include gender, class, and other forms of oppression and discrimination in its analysis of racial discrimination;
    - b. Engage with holistic and expansive conceptions of health by Indigenous and racially marginalised people;
    - c. Ensure meaningful access, participation and leadership of racialised people, groups and organisations in the Committee's work and analysis;
    - d. Address colonialism and neo-colonialism as a determinant of health, with the corresponding state obligations to address it, including through full reparations.

- <sup>1</sup> "COVID-19 pandemic shows how India's thrust to privatise healthcare puts the burden on the poor." T Sundararaman, Daksha Parmar and S Krithi. 11 January 2021. <https://scroll.in/article/983344/covid-19-pandemic-shows-how-indias-thrust-to-privatise-healthcare-puts-the-burden-on-the-poor>
- <sup>2</sup> The 'solution' of providing low-cost healthcare to economically depressed classes within a country without dismantling privatised healthcare – through government insurance, for instance – has also been shown to fail in both rich countries such as the United States and in a country with high rates of poverty, such as India. *Ibid.*
- <sup>3</sup> Martha Nussbaum, 2011, *Creating Capabilities: The Human Development Approach*, Cambridge, Mass.: HUP.
- <sup>4</sup> Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights: "Human rights-based approach to reduce preventable maternal morbidity and mortality: Technical Guidance." <https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Issues/Women/WRGS/Health/TGRReduceMaternalMortality.pdf>
- <sup>5</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to health focusing on health financing. [A/67/302](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/hrc/special-rapporteurs/special-rapporteur-on-the-right-to-health), 2012, para. 3.
- <sup>6</sup> Report of the Independent Expert on the effects of foreign debt and other related international financial obligations of States on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights: Impact of economic reforms and austerity measures on women's human rights, [http://www.undocs.org/A/73/179](https://www.undocs.org/A/73/179), 2018, paras. 7, 10, 12, 39, 46-49, 78, 89.
- <sup>7</sup> Study by the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: Right to health and Indigenous peoples with a focus on children and youth, A/HRC/33/57, <https://undocs.org/A/HRC/33/57>, 2016, para. 4.
- <sup>8</sup> Marya, Rupa, and Raj Patel. *Inflamed: deep medicine and the anatomy of injustice*. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2021. Page 14.
- <sup>9</sup> According to Marya and Patel, "[t]here are over seventy countries with Indigenous people whose lives are under threat by colonial expansion today." *Ibid.*, page 13.
- <sup>10</sup> Study by the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: Right to health and Indigenous peoples with a focus on children and youth, A/HRC/33/57, <https://undocs.org/A/HRC/33/57>, 2016, para. 5.
- <sup>11</sup> Bautista-Valarezo, E. et al., "Towards an indigenous definition of health: An explorative study to understand the indigenous Ecuadorian people's health and illness concepts," available at [https://www.researchgate.net/publication/342363497\\_Towards\\_an\\_indigenous\\_definition\\_of\\_health\\_an\\_explorative\\_study\\_to\\_understand\\_the\\_indigenous\\_Ecuadorian\\_people's\\_health\\_and\\_illness\\_concepts](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/342363497_Towards_an_indigenous_definition_of_health_an_explorative_study_to_understand_the_indigenous_Ecuadorian_people's_health_and_illness_concepts). However, countries can misuse notions of collective welfare to deny rights, for example, through expanding unchecked surveillance mechanisms, such as in the proposed new law in India: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-61015970>.
- <sup>12</sup> Hartman, Saidiya V. 1997. *Scenes of subjection: terror, slavery, and selfmaking in nineteenth-century America*. New York: Oxford University Press. Pages 116; 122.
- <sup>13</sup> Crenshaw, K. "Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence Against Women of Color". *Stanford Law Review*. 1991. 43 (6): <http://blogs.law.columbia.edu/critique1313/files/2020/02/1229039.pdf>, page 1242.
- <sup>14</sup> SRI Submission to the Working Group on Discrimination Against Women and Girls, focusing on sexual and reproductive rights in situations of crisis. September 2020. <https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Issues/Women/WG/ReproductiveHealthRights/CSOs/srisubmission/submission.docx>
- <sup>15</sup> Hall, Stuart, Chas Critcher, Tony Jefferson, John N. Clarke, and Brian Roberts (1978). "Policing the Crisis: Mugging, the State, and Law and Order." London: Macmillan. Page 394.
- <sup>16</sup> Audrey R. Chapman: "The social determinants of health, health equity, and human rights." *Health and Human Rights: An International Journal* 12/2 (2010): <https://www.hhrjournal.org/2013/08/the-social-determinants-of-health-health-equity-and-human-rights/>
- <sup>17</sup> ECLAC: "The social inequality matrix in Latin America." 2016. [https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/40710/1/S1600945\\_en.pdf](https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/40710/1/S1600945_en.pdf), page 24.
- <sup>18</sup> E. Tendayi Achiume. 2018. "Putting racial equality onto the global human rights agenda." *Sur: International Journal on Human Rights*. 15 (28): 143. <https://sur.conectas.org/en/putting-racial-equality-onto-the-global-human-rights-agenda/>
- <sup>19</sup> "Israel Admits Targeting Ethiopian Jews for Compulsory Contraception." Diane Tober, Biopolitical Times. 2 July 2013. <https://www.geneticsandsociety.org/biopolitical-times/israel-admits-targeting-ethiopian-jews-compulsory-contraception>
- <sup>20</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health: Violence and its impact on the right to health. A/HRC/50/28, 2021, para. 69. <https://undocs.org/A/HRC/50/28>.
- <sup>21</sup> De Maio F, Ansell D. "As Natural as the Air Around Us": On the Origin and Development of the Concept of Structural Violence in Health Research. *Int J Health Serv*. 2018 Oct;48(4):749-759. <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30092699/>
- <sup>22</sup> A. E. Yamin, "Shades of dignity: Exploring the demands of equality in applying human rights frameworks to health," *Health and Human Rights: An International Journal* 11/2 (2009), <https://www.hhrjournal.org/2013/08/shades-of-dignity-exploring-the-demands-of-equality-in-applying-human-rights-frameworks-to-health>, as cited in <https://www.hhrjournal.org/2013/08/the-social-determinants-of-health-health-equity-and-human-rights/>
- <sup>23</sup> NHS Race & Health Observatory Rapid Evidence Review on Ethnic Inequalities in Healthcare, 2022, [https://www.nhs.uk/rho/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/RHO-Rapid-Review-Final-Report\\_v.7.pdf](https://www.nhs.uk/rho/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/RHO-Rapid-Review-Final-Report_v.7.pdf), page 21.
- <sup>24</sup> Cohen, Jonathan. "A Time for Optimism? Decolonizing the Determinants of Health" *Health and Human Rights Journal*, November 2020. Available at <https://www.hhrjournal.org/2020/11/a-time-for-optimism-decolonizing-the-determinants-of-health/>
- <sup>25</sup> Dhairyawan, Rageshri. 2021. "The medical practice of silencing". *Lancet* (London, England). DOI:[https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(21\)01659-7](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01659-7) 398 (10298): 382.
- <sup>26</sup> *Ibid.*: 382-383.
- <sup>27</sup> J. Adam Carter & Daniella Meehan (2022) Trust, distrust, and testimonial injustice, *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, DOI: [10.1080/00131857.2022.2037418](https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2022.2037418)
- <sup>28</sup> Study by the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: Right to health and indigenous peoples with a focus on children and youth, A/HRC/33/57, 2016, <https://undocs.org/A/HRC/33/57>, para. 69.
- <sup>29</sup> See for instance Rathbone J.A., Jetten J., Barlow F.K., and Cruwys T. 2020. "When stigma is the norm: How weight and social norms influence the healthcare we receive." *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*. For an analysis of the racist origins of fatphobia, and the deployment of racial discourse by white people to distinguish themselves from so-called "greedy and fat racial others," primarily targeting women in that process, please see Strings, Sabrina. 2019. *Fearing the black body: the racial origins of fat phobia*.

- <sup>30</sup> This is the case for both older and younger patients. See for instance Taylor D. and Richards D. (2019). "Triple Jeopardy: Complexities of Racism, Sexism, and Ageism on the Experiences of Mental Health Stigma Among Young Canadian Black Women of Caribbean Descent." *Front. Sociol.* 4:43. doi: 10.3389/fsoc.2019.00043; Report of the Independent Expert on the rights of older persons: Human rights of older women: the intersection between ageing and gender (2021). A/76/157, para. 38. <https://www.undocs.org/A/76/157>; Thematic study on the realization of the right to health of older persons by the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, Anand Grover (2011). A/HRC/18/37, [www.undocs.org/A/HRC/18/37](http://www.undocs.org/A/HRC/18/37).
- <sup>31</sup> Kidd, Ian James, and Havi Carel. "Epistemic Injustice and Illness." *Journal of applied philosophy* vol. 34,2 (2017): 172-190. doi:10.1111/japp.12172
- <sup>32</sup> Dhairyawan, Rageshri. 2021. "The medical practice of silencing". *Lancet* (London, England). DOI: [https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(21\)01659-7](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01659-7) 398 (10298): 382.
- <sup>33</sup> *Ibid.*, page 383.
- <sup>34</sup> *Ibid.*, page 383; "You are not listening to me": Black women on pain and implicit bias in medicine." Vidya Rao, Today. 27 July 2020. <https://www.today.com/health/implicit-bias-medicine-how-it-hurts-black-women-t187866>
- <sup>35</sup> See for instance « Refus de soin, grossophobie, racisme : le cas de Naomi Musenga est loin d'être isolé ». Aude Lorriaux, Slate. 3 July 2018. <http://www.slate.fr/story/164036/moqueries-sexisme-racisme-urgences-samu-hopital-patients-naomi-musenga>; « Mort de Naomi Musenga : une contre-expertise relance les questions sur sa prise en charge défailante » Jean-François Gérard, Libération, 23 November 2021. [https://www.liberation.fr/societe/sante/affaire-naomi-musenga-une-contre-expertise-relance-les-conclusions-sur-la-mort-de-la-jeune-femme-ignoree-par-le-samu-20211123\\_NXQ33JJMSNBMF5CBBIT456PW4/](https://www.liberation.fr/societe/sante/affaire-naomi-musenga-une-contre-expertise-relance-les-conclusions-sur-la-mort-de-la-jeune-femme-ignoree-par-le-samu-20211123_NXQ33JJMSNBMF5CBBIT456PW4/)
- <sup>36</sup> "Coroner Finds Racism Played Part in Indigenous Woman's Death." Dan Bilefsky, New York Times, 5 October 2021. <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/05/world/canada/canada-indigenous-death-joyce-echaquan.html>; See also the investigation report by Quebec coroner regarding Joyce Echaquan's death: [https://www.coroner.gouv.qc.ca/fileadmin/Enquetes\\_publicques/2020-EP00275-9.pdf](https://www.coroner.gouv.qc.ca/fileadmin/Enquetes_publicques/2020-EP00275-9.pdf)
- <sup>37</sup> "Doctor dies of COVID-19 after filming viral video: 'This is how Black people get killed.'" Joseph Choi, The Hill. 24 December 2020. <https://thehill.com/homenews/news/531635-doctor-died-of-covid-19-after-filming-viral-video-this-is-how-black-people-get/>
- <sup>38</sup> "This is putting South Africa's women in the grave, so what's the health department doing about it?" Yogan Pillay, Bhekisisa: Centre for Health Journalism, 12 February 2019. <https://bhekisisa.org/article/2019-02-12-00-south-africa-measures-to-cut-maternal-mortality-yogan-pillay/>; "HIV testing was compulsory. If you didn't test, they wouldn't treat you" Shenilla Mohamed, Bhekisisa: Centre for Health Journalism, 28 January 2019. <https://bhekisisa.org/opinion/2019-01-28-00-south-africa-maternal-deaths-audit-antenatal-care-amnesty-international/>; Mapumulo S, Haskins L, Luthuli S, Horwood C (2021) Health workers' disrespectful and abusive behaviour towards women during labour and delivery: A qualitative study in Durban, South Africa. *PLoS ONE* 16(12): e0261204. <https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0261204>
- <sup>39</sup> Hoffman, K. M., Trawalter, S., Axt, J. R., & Oliver, M. N. (2016). Racial bias in pain assessment and treatment recommendations, and false beliefs about biological differences between blacks and whites. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 113(16), 4296–4301. <https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1516047113>
- <sup>40</sup> Marya and Patel: *Inflamed*, page 202.
- <sup>41</sup> "WHO Director-General Bestows Posthumous Award on the Late Henrietta Lacks." World Health Organization, 13 October 2021. <https://www.who.int/news/item/13-10-2021-who-director-general-bestows-posthumous-award-on-the-late-henrietta-lacks>
- <sup>42</sup> Marya, Rupa, and Raj Patel. *Inflamed: deep medicine and the anatomy of injustice*. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2021. Pages 204-207.
- <sup>43</sup> "Myths about physical racial differences were used to justify slavery — and are still believed by doctors today." Linda Villarosa, New York Times. 14 August 2019. <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/08/14/magazine/racial-differences-doctors.html>; "You are not listening to me": Black women on pain and implicit bias in medicine." Vidya Rao, Today. 27 July 2020. <https://www.today.com/health/implicit-bias-medicine-how-it-hurts-black-women-t187866>
- <sup>44</sup> For more analysis on the workings of race and gender in the UN human rights system, please see the recording of SRI and IMADR's webinar "Race Matters" (2020): <https://youtu.be/r0ovlgwAFw>
- <sup>45</sup> See for instance Czyzewski, K. (2011). Colonialism as a Broader Social Determinant of Health. *The International Indigenous Policy Journal*, 2(1). DOI: 10.18584/iipj.2011.2.1.5 ; How Is Colonialism a Sociostructural Determinant of Health in Puerto Rico? José G. Pérez Ramos, PhD, MPH, Adriana Garriga-López, PhD, and Carlos E. Rodríguez-Díaz, PhD, MPH: <https://journalofethics.ama-assn.org/sites/journalofethics.ama-assn.org/files/2022-03/msoc2-peer-2204.pdf> ; Nelson, Sarah. "Challenging hidden assumptions: Colonial Norms as Determinants of Aboriginal Mental Health." Available at <https://www.ccsa-nccah.ca/docs/determinants/FS-ColonialNorms-Nelson-EN.pdf> ; Mulumba, M., A.L. Ruano, K. Pehudoff, and G. Ooms. 2021. "Decolonizing Health Governance: A Uganda Case Study on the Influence of Political History on Community Participation". *Health and Human Rights*. 23 (1): 259-271. page 260. Available at <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8233017/pdf/hhr-23-01-259.pdf> ; Hammoudeh W, Kienzler H, Meagher K, et al : "Social and political determinants of health in the occupied Palestine territory (oPt) during the COVID-19 pandemic: who is responsible?" *BMJ Global Health* 2020;5:e003683. Available at <https://gh.bmj.com/content/5/9/e003683> ; ML Greenwood, SN de Leeuw. Social determinants of health and the future well-being of Aboriginal children in Canada. *Paediatr Child Health* 2012;17(7):381-384. Page 382. Available at <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3448539/>; Dyck, Miranda. Métis Centre, National Aboriginal Health Organization. "Social Determinants of Métis Health," available at [https://ruor.uottawa.ca/bitstream/10393/30593/1/Research\\_SocialDeterminantsofHealth.pdf](https://ruor.uottawa.ca/bitstream/10393/30593/1/Research_SocialDeterminantsofHealth.pdf); Gunn, Brenda L. "Ignored to Death: Systemic Racism in the Canadian Healthcare System" Submission to EMRIP the Study on Health. <https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Peoples/EMRIP/Health/UniversityManitoba.pdf>, page 3; Michael J. Chandler and Christopher Lalonde, "Cultural Continuity as a Hedge against Suicide in Canada's First Nations," *Transcultural Psychiatry* 35, no. 2 (1998), doi.org/10.1177/136346159803500202, as cited in Marya, Rupa, and Raj Patel. *Inflamed: deep medicine and the anatomy of injustice*. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2021. Page 27.
- <sup>46</sup> Czyzewski, K. (2011). Colonialism as a Broader Social Determinant of Health. *The International Indigenous Policy Journal*, 2(1). DOI: 10.18584/iipj.2011.2.1.5. Page 1; Study by the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: Right to health and Indigenous peoples with a focus on children and youth, A/HRC/33/57, 2016, <https://undocs.org/A/HRC/33/57>, para. 4.
- <sup>47</sup> See for instance CERD General recommendation No. 34 on Racial discrimination against people of African descent, [CERD/C/GC/34](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/34), para. 17; CERD General recommendation XXI on the right to self-determination, para. 4; CERD Statement 2 (2022) on the lack of equitable and non-discriminatory access to COVID-19 vaccines, [advance unedited version](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2022-statement-2), preambular paragraph 3. See also the Committee's concluding observations on the Netherlands ([CERD/C/NLD/CO/22-24](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2021-obs-nld), 2021, para. 28), the UK ([CERD/C/GBR/CO/21-23](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2016-obs-uk), 2016, paras 34-35), Spain ([CERD/C/ESP/CO/21-23](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2016-obs-es), 2016, para. 29), the Holy See ([CERD/C/VAT/CO/16-23](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2016-obs-holy-see), 2016, paras 16 and 24), Denmark ([CERD/C/DNK/CO/22-24](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2022-obs-dnk), 2022, para. 31), Italy ([CERD/C/ITA/CO/19-20](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2017-obs-ita), 2017, para. 26), Portugal ([CERD/C/PRT/CO/15-17](https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrbodies/cerd/er/erdocs/2017-obs-pt), 2017, para. 27).

- <sup>48</sup> See for instance CERD Statement 2 (2022) on the lack of equitable and non-discriminatory access to COVID-19 vaccines, [advance unedited version](#), preambular paragraph 3.
- <sup>49</sup> SRI submission to the OHCHR on the elimination of discrimination against women and girls in sports (2019), paras 15-18. <https://www.sexualrightsinitiative.org/resources/submission-ohchr-elimination-discrimination-against-women-and-girls-sports>
- <sup>50</sup> Angela P. Harris, Race and Essentialism in Feminist legal theory, *Stanford Law Review*, Vol 42, No 3 (Feb 1990), 581-616, page 589.
- <sup>51</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, Tlaleng Mofokeng: Sexual and reproductive health rights: challenges and opportunities during the COVID-19 pandemic. A/76/172, 2021, <https://www.undocs.org/A/76/172>, para. 4.
- <sup>52</sup> World Health Organization Fact Sheet on Maternal Mortality. 19 September 2019. <https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/maternal-mortality>.
- <sup>53</sup> "Maternal Mortality Rates in the United States, 2020." Donna L. Hoyert, United States Center for Disease Control and Prevention - National Center for Health Statistics. <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternal-mortality/2020/maternal-mortality-rates-2020.htm>.
- <sup>54</sup> Bomela, N.J. Maternal mortality by socio-demographic characteristics and cause of death in South Africa: 2007–2015. *BMC Public Health* 20, 157 (2020). <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-8179-x>
- <sup>55</sup> Renata Palópoli Picoli, Luiza Helena de Oliveira Cazola, Everton Ferreira Lemos. Maternal mortality according to race/skin color in Mato Grosso do Sul, Brazil, from 2010 to 2015. *Rev. Bras. Saude Mater. Infant.* 17 (4): Oct-Dec 2017. <https://doi.org/10.1590/1806-93042017000400007>
- <sup>56</sup> do Socorro Candeira Costa, M., dos Santos Figueiredo, F.W. Relationship between income inequality, socioeconomic development, vulnerability index, and maternal mortality in Brazil, 2017. *BMC Public Health* 21, 1842 (2021). <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-11861-y>
- <sup>57</sup> NHS Race & Health Observatory Rapid Evidence Review on Ethnic Inequalities in Healthcare, 2022, page 22. Available at [https://www.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/RHO-Rapid-Review-Final-Report\\_v.7.pdf](https://www.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/RHO-Rapid-Review-Final-Report_v.7.pdf)
- <sup>58</sup> Report of the Working Group on the issue of discrimination against women in law and in practice. A/HRC/32/44, 2016, <https://undocs.org/A/HRC/32/44> para. 44.
- <sup>59</sup> Flynn MB. Global capitalism as a societal determinant of health: A conceptual framework. *Soc Sci Med.* 2021 Jan;268:113530. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113530. Epub 2020 Nov 17. PMID: 33288355; Viens, A.M. Neo-Liberalism, Austerity and the Political Determinants of Health. *Health Care Anal* 27, 147–152 (2019). <https://doi.org/10.1007/s10728-019-00377-7>
- <sup>60</sup> Audrey R. Chapman: "The social determinants of health, health equity, and human rights." *Health and Human Rights: An International Journal* 12/2 (2010): <https://www.hhrjournal.org/2013/08/the-social-determinants-of-health-health-equity-and-human-rights/>
- <sup>61</sup> See for instance the Report of the Special Rapporteur on racism on the human rights obligations of Member States in relation to reparations for racial discrimination rooted in slavery and colonialism, A/74/321, 2019, <https://undocs.org/A/74/321>; Report of the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: Efforts to implement the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: recognition, reparation and reconciliation, A/HRC/EMRIP/2019/3, 2019, available at <https://undocs.org/en/A/HRC/EMRIP/2019/3>
- <sup>62</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on racism on the human rights obligations of Member States in relation to reparations for racial discrimination rooted in slavery and colonialism, A/74/321, 2019, <https://undocs.org/A/74/321>, paras 7-8.
- <sup>63</sup> See for instance Germany's plans to "make available" 1.1 billion euros over 30 years in the form of a programme to support development and reconstruction, for the genocide it perpetrated against Ovaherero and Nama peoples in Namibia: [https://www.dngev.de/images/stories/Startseite/joint-declaration\\_2021-05.pdf](https://www.dngev.de/images/stories/Startseite/joint-declaration_2021-05.pdf). As noted by the Special Rapporteur on truth, justice and reparations, "Germany makes no mention, however, of reparations and acknowledges only moral responsibility." (Report of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion of truth, justice, reparation and guarantees of non-recurrence, Fabián Salvioli: Transitional justice measures and addressing the legacy of gross violations of human rights and international humanitarian law committed in colonial contexts (2021). [A/76/180](#), para. 61.
- <sup>64</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on racism on the human rights obligations of Member States in relation to reparations for racial discrimination rooted in slavery and colonialism, A/74/321, 2019, <https://undocs.org/A/74/321>, para. 54.
- <sup>65</sup> Report of the Independent Expert on the effects of foreign debt and other related international financial obligations of States on the full enjoyment of human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights, Attiya Waris: Taking stock and identifying priority areas: a vision for the future work of the mandate holder, paras 22-28. Available at <https://www.undocs.org/A/HRC/49/47>
- <sup>66</sup> International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, art. 2(1); OHCHR Fact sheet No. 31: The Right to Health: <https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Publications/Factsheet31.pdf>
- <sup>67</sup> Cohen, Jonathan. "A Time for Optimism? Decolonizing the Determinants of Health" *Health and Human Rights Journal*, November 2020. <https://www.hhrjournal.org/2020/11/a-time-for-optimism-decolonizing-the-determinants-of-health/>
- <sup>68</sup> Marge Berer (2010) "Who has responsibility for health in a privatised health system?", *Reproductive Health Matters*, 18:36, 4-12, DOI: 10.1016/S0968-8080(10)36547-5: <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1016/S0968-8080%2810%2936547-5>. See also Report of the Independent Expert on the effects of foreign debt and other related international financial obligations of States on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights: Impact of economic reforms and austerity measures on women's human rights, <http://www.undocs.org/A/73/179>, 2018, paras. 46-49.
- <sup>69</sup> SRI submission to the Working Group on Discrimination against Women and Girls on women's and girls' sexual and reproductive health and rights in situations of crisis (2020), para. 21. <https://sexualrightsinitiative.com/resources/sri-submission-working-group-discrimination-against-women-and-girls-womens-and-girls>
- <sup>70</sup> Macassa G, McGrath C, Rashid M, Soares J. Structural Violence and Health-Related Outcomes in Europe: A Descriptive Systematic Review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. 2021; 18(13):6998. <https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18136998>, page 10.
- <sup>71</sup> Global Action for Debt Cancellation: "Open Letter to All Governments, International Institutions and Lenders." <https://debtgwa.net/#open-letter>
- <sup>72</sup> For instance, in Egypt the Constitution-mandated minimum spending of 3% of the GDP on health had been unachieved for several years until 2020, when it was reached not by increasing spending on underfunded aspects, but by broadening the scope of what constitutes "health spending" in the national budget. See <https://eipr.org/en/publications/eipr-launches-study-%E2%80%9Cand-after-covid%E2%80%A6-plight-egyptian-physicians%E2%80%9D>, page 10.
- <sup>73</sup> SRI submission to the Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights for its report on maternal mortality and morbidity (2020). <https://www.sexualrightsinitiative.org/resources/submission-ohchr-maternal-mortality-and-morbidity>

- <sup>74</sup> Public Citizen: "IMF and World Bank Push Water Privatization." [https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/migration/imf-wb\\_promote\\_privatization.pdf](https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/migration/imf-wb_promote_privatization.pdf); See also Nuria Molina and Peter Chowla: "The World Bank and water privatisation: public money down the drain." Bretton-Woods Project, 2008: <https://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2008/09/art-562458/>.
- <sup>75</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation: Risks and impacts of the commodification and financialization of water on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation. A/76/159, 2021, <https://undocs.org/en/A/76/159>, Paras 35; 70.
- <sup>76</sup> Thamil Venthan Ananthavinayagan: "Sri Lanka and the Neocolonialism of the IMF." *The Diplomat*, 31 March 2022: <https://thediplomat.com/2022/03/sri-lanka-and-the-neocolonialism-of-the-imf/>
- <sup>77</sup> Martin Fredriksson (2020): Dilemmas of protection: decolonising the regulation of genetic resources as cultural heritage. *International Journal of Heritage Studies*, DOI:10.1080/13527258.2020.1852295 <https://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:1505968/FULLTEXT01.pdf>, page 3.
- <sup>78</sup> Third World Network: "Why life forms should not be patented." October 2000. <https://www.twn.my/title/2103.htm> ; Third World Network: "TRIPS Council addresses patents on life forms and access to medicines." Published in SUNS #6877 dated 5 March 2010. <https://www.twn.my/title2/wto.info/2010/twninfo100303.htm>
- <sup>79</sup> Rahmatian, Andreas (2009), 'Neo-Colonial Aspects of Global Intellectual Property Protection', *The Journal of World Intellectual Property*, Vol. 12(1), pp. 40-74. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-1796.2008.00349.x [https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Andreas-Rahmatian-2/publication/46214861\\_Neo-Colonial\\_Aspects\\_of\\_Global\\_Intellectual\\_Property\\_Protection/links/61dd68fd323a2268f9995a55/Neo-Colonial-Aspects-of-Global-Intellectual-Property-Protection.pdf?origin=publication\\_detail](https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Andreas-Rahmatian-2/publication/46214861_Neo-Colonial_Aspects_of_Global_Intellectual_Property_Protection/links/61dd68fd323a2268f9995a55/Neo-Colonial-Aspects-of-Global-Intellectual-Property-Protection.pdf?origin=publication_detail), page 27.
- <sup>80</sup> Médecins Sans Frontières: "Inability to agree a real pandemic intellectual property Waiver at WTO is a devastating global failure for people the world over," 17 June 2022. <https://msfaccess.org/inability-agree-real-pandemic-intellectual-property-waiver-wto-devastating-global-failure-people>; see also the Feminists for a People's Vaccine Campaign: <https://feminists4peoplesvaccine.org>
- <sup>81</sup> MSF statement concerning intellectual property and access to medicines in the 2021 UN High-Level Meeting on HIV/AIDS Declaration (June 2021): <https://msfaccess.org/msf-statement-concerning-intellectual-property-and-access-medicines-2021-un-high-level-meeting>
- <sup>82</sup> Subhashini Chandrasekharan, Tahir Amin, Joyce Kim, Eliane Furrer, Anna-Carin Matterson, Nina Schwalbe, Aurélia Nguyen: "Intellectual property rights and challenges for development of affordable human papillomavirus, rotavirus and pneumococcal vaccines: Patent landscaping and perspectives of developing country vaccine manufacturers." *Vaccine*, Volume 33, Issue 46, 2015, Pages 6366-6370, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.08.063>.
- <sup>83</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, E. Tendayi Achiume: 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, the Sustainable Development Goals and the fight against racial discrimination. A/HRC/50/60, 2022, [https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/regularsession/session50/2022-06-27/A\\_HRC\\_50\\_60\\_AdvanceEditedVersion.docx](https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/regularsession/session50/2022-06-27/A_HRC_50_60_AdvanceEditedVersion.docx), para. 11.
- <sup>84</sup> *Ibid.*, para. 10.
- <sup>85</sup> CERD Statement 2 (2022) on the lack of equitable and non-discriminatory access to COVID-19 vaccines, [advance unedited version](https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/regularsession/session50/2022-06-27/A_HRC_50_60_AdvanceEditedVersion.docx).
- <sup>86</sup> See for instance the statements made at the 50th session of the Human Rights Council by the European Union, the United Kingdom and the United States during the adoption of draft resolution [A/HRC/50/L.13/Rev.1](https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/regularsession/session50/2022-06-27/A_HRC_50_60_AdvanceEditedVersion.docx) on Access to medicines, vaccines and other health products in the context of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health: <https://media.un.org/en/asset/k15/k15tngnn0f>. For a commentary on the negotiations relating to the 2021 Human Rights Council resolution on Ensuring equitable, affordable, timely and universal access for all countries to vaccines in response to the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic, please see <https://www.sexualrightsinitiative.org/news/2021-apr/did-you-miss-it-heres-what-happened-hrc-46>
- <sup>87</sup> Olusanya, J.O., Ubogu, O.I., Njokanma, F.O. *et al.* Transforming global health through equity-driven funding. *Nat Med* 27, 1136–1138 (2021). <https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-021-01422-6>
- <sup>88</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>89</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>90</sup> Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health on health financing in the context of right to health. A/67/302, 2012, <https://undocs.org/A/67/302>, paras 15-21, 34.
- <sup>91</sup> *Ibid.*, para. 23.
- <sup>92</sup> See IPPF: "Global Gag Rule" at <https://www.ippf.org/global-gag-rule>; Human Rights Watch: "Trump's 'Mexico City Policy' or 'Global Gag Rule'" (8 February 2018), <https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/02/14/trumps-mexico-city-policy-or-global-gag-rule>
- <sup>93</sup> MacDonald, Margaret E. "The Place of Traditional Birth Attendants in Global Maternal Health: Policy Retreat, Ambivalence and Return" in Wallace, Lauren J., Margaret E. MacDonald, and Katerini T. Storeng. 2022. *Anthropologies of global maternal and reproductive health: from policy spaces to sites of practice*. <https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-84514-8>, page 105.
- <sup>94</sup> Caitlin Lambert (2020) 'The objectionable injectable': recovering the lost history of the WLM through the Campaign Against Depo-Provera, *Women's History Review*, 29:3, 520-539, DOI: [10.1080/09612025.2019.1695354](https://doi.org/10.1080/09612025.2019.1695354)
- <sup>95</sup> MacDonald, Margaret E. "The Place of Traditional Birth Attendants in Global Maternal Health: Policy Retreat, Ambivalence and Return" in Wallace, Lauren J., Margaret E. MacDonald, and Katerini T. Storeng. 2022. *Anthropologies of global maternal and reproductive health: from policy spaces to sites of practice*. <https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-84514-8>, page 105.
- <sup>96</sup> Hammoudeh, Weeam, Hanna Kienzler, Kristen Meagher, and Rita Giacaman. 2020. "Social and political determinants of health in the occupied Palestine territory (oPt) during the COVID-19 pandemic: who is responsible?" *BMJ Global Health*. 5 (9): e003683. <https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/5/9/e003683.full.pdf> page 2.
- <sup>97</sup> *Ibid.*, page 2.
- <sup>98</sup> Alfredo Yegros-Yegros, Wouter van de Klippe, Maria Francisca Abad-Garcia, and Ismael Rafols. 2020. "Exploring why global health needs are unmet by research efforts: the potential influences of geography, industry and publication incentives". *Health Research Policy and Systems*. 18 (1): 1-14; Richardson, Eugene T. *Epidemic illusions: on the coloniality of global public health*. MIT Press: 2021. <https://health-policy-systems.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12961-020-00560-6>

- <sup>99</sup> On diarrhoeal diseases, see for instance Jesse B. Bump, Michael R. Reich, Anne M. Johnson, Diarrhoeal diseases and the global health agenda: measuring and changing priority, *Health Policy and Planning*, Volume 28, Issue 8, December 2013, Pages 799–808, <https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czs119>. On the impact of agrotoxics, see for instance “Warning cry about the impact of agrotoxics in Latin America and the Caribbean.” FIAN International, 28 April 2021. <https://www.fian.org/en/news/article/warning-cry-about-the-impact-of-agrotoxics-in-latin-america-and-the-caribbean-2762>
- <sup>100</sup> See for instance the Report of the Working Group of Experts on People of African Descent: Environmental justice, the climate crisis and people of African descent. A/HRC/48/78, <https://undocs.org/A/HRC/48/78>, 2021.
- <sup>101</sup> See for instance the statement on climate change and the Covenant by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (2018): <https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2018/10/committee-releases-statement-climate-change-and-covenant>; the report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the relationship between climate change and the human right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health (A/HRC/32/23, 2016); the report of the Working Group of Experts on People of African Descent on Environmental justice, the climate crisis and people of African descent (A/HRC/48/78, 2021); the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women’s General Recommendation No. 37 on Gender-related dimensions of disaster risk reduction in the context of climate change (CEDAW/C/GC/37, 2018); the upcoming report on climate and racial justice by the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance: <https://www.ohchr.org/en/calls-for-input/2022/call-submissions-2022-report-climate-and-racial-justice-general-assembly>, the upcoming report on climate change by the Special Rapporteur on the rights of migrants: <https://www.ohchr.org/en/calls-for-input/2022/report-impact-climate-change-and-protection-human-rights-migrants>, and the upcoming report on violence against women and girls in the context of the climate crisis, including environmental degradation and related disaster risk mitigation and response by the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences: <https://www.ohchr.org/en/calls-for-input/2022/call-inputs-report-violence-against-women-and-girls-context-climate-crisis>
- <sup>102</sup> Call for submissions by the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance: 2022 report on climate and racial justice to the General Assembly. <https://www.ohchr.org/en/calls-for-input/2022/call-submissions-2022-report-climate-and-racial-justice-general-assembly>
- <sup>103</sup> Despite Canada’s claims about increasing self-governance among Indigenous communities, there are serious problems in both the conception and implementation of self-governance policies and practices and, therefore, in their ability to lead to substantive freedom and self-determination. See “Challenges and Opportunities of Self-Government Agreements for Indigenous Communities” (3 February 2020): <https://ualbertalaw.typepad.com/faculty/2020/02/challenges-and-opportunities-of-self-government-agreements-for-indigenous-communities.html>; Michael Murphy, Indigenous Peoples and the Struggle for Self-Determination: A Relational Strategy, 2019 8-1 *Canadian Journal of Human Rights* 67, 2019 CanLII Docs 2836, <https://canlii.ca/t/smtq>.
- <sup>104</sup> Native Women’s Association of Canada: “Aboriginal Women and Traditional Healing - An Issue Paper.” 2007. <https://www.nwac.ca/assets-knowledge-centre/2007-NWAC-Aboriginal-Women-and-Traditional-Healing-An-Issue-Paper.pdf>
- <sup>105</sup> <https://www.facinghistory.org/stolen-lives-indigenous-peoples-canada-and-indian-residential-schools/historical-background/di-spossession-destruction-and-reserves>
- <sup>106</sup> Council of Canadian Academies, 2014. *Aboriginal Food Security in Northern Canada: An Assessment of the State of Knowledge*, Ottawa, ON. The Expert Panel on the State of Knowledge of Food Security in Northern Canada, Council of Canadian Academies. [https://cca-reports.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/foodsecurity\\_fullreporten.pdf](https://cca-reports.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/foodsecurity_fullreporten.pdf)
- <sup>107</sup> Inter-Agency Support Group on Indigenous Peoples’ Issues: Thematic paper on the health of Indigenous peoples. June 2014. <https://www.un.org/en/qa/69/meetings/indigenous/pdf/IASG%20Thematic%20Paper%20-%20Health%20-%20rev1.pdf>; United Nations: State of the World’s Indigenous Peoples: Indigenous Peoples’ Access to Health Services. <https://www.un.org/development/desa/indigenouspeoples/wp-content/uploads/sites/19/2018/03/The-State-of-The-Worlds-Indigenous-Peoples-WEB.pdf>
- <sup>108</sup> “In Plain Sight: Addressing Indigenous-specific Racism and Discrimination in B.C. Health Care.” Addressing Racism Review Summary Report, November 2020. <https://engage.gov.bc.ca/app/uploads/sites/613/2020/11/In-Plain-Sight-Summary-Report.pdf>
- <sup>109</sup> “HIV surge a setback for Saskatchewan First Nations.” Zak Vescera, 5 June 2022. <https://thestarphoenix.com/news/saskatchewan/hiv-surge-a-setback-for-saskatchewan-first-nations>; “HIV cases increased in Sask. with pandemic closures, Indigenous organization says.” Mah Noor Mubarik, CBC News. 6 December 2021. <https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/saskatchewan/hiv-help-people-1.6275755>
- <sup>110</sup> “My Fear is Losing Everything” - The Climate Crisis and First Nations’ Right to Food in Canada. Human Rights Watch, 21 October 2020. <https://www.hrw.org/report/2020/10/21/my-fear-losing-everything/climate-crisis-and-first-nations-right-food-canada>
- <sup>111</sup> Similar patterns of disempowerment, curtailed access to healthcare services, and lower performance on a range of health indicators are found within Roma communities in Europe; see the EU Report on the health status of the Roma population in the EU and monitoring data collection in the area of Roma health in the Member States (2014): [https://health.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2016-11/2014\\_roma\\_health\\_report\\_en\\_0.pdf](https://health.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2016-11/2014_roma_health_report_en_0.pdf) and Roma Women Research: Report on Poland. <https://rm.coe.int/16806cb07b>.
- <sup>112</sup> Marginalization of Aboriginal women. Indigenous Foundations. [https://indigenousfoundations.arts.ubc.ca/marginalization\\_of\\_aboriginal\\_women/](https://indigenousfoundations.arts.ubc.ca/marginalization_of_aboriginal_women/)
- <sup>113</sup> Kate Cave and Shianne McKay: “Water Song: Indigenous Women and Water.” *The Solutions Journal* Vol. 7, Issue 6. November 2016. Pages 64-73. [https://docs2.cer-rec.gc.ca/ll-eng/llisapi.dll/fetch/2000/90464/90548/140190/3116766/3421803/3421924/3542576/A91257-14\\_PFN\\_-\\_MMTP\\_-\\_IR\\_34\\_Water\\_Song\\_Indigenous\\_Women\\_and\\_Water\\_-\\_The\\_Solutions\\_Journal\\_-\\_A6D2X3.pdf?nodeid=3542350&vernum=-2#:~:text=For%20the%20Indigenous%20people%20in,to%20protect%20and%20nurture%20water](https://docs2.cer-rec.gc.ca/ll-eng/llisapi.dll/fetch/2000/90464/90548/140190/3116766/3421803/3421924/3542576/A91257-14_PFN_-_MMTP_-_IR_34_Water_Song_Indigenous_Women_and_Water_-_The_Solutions_Journal_-_A6D2X3.pdf?nodeid=3542350&vernum=-2#:~:text=For%20the%20Indigenous%20people%20in,to%20protect%20and%20nurture%20water)
- <sup>114</sup> External Review: Tubal Ligation in the Saskatoon Health Region: The Lived Experience of Aboriginal Women. Dr. Yvonne Boyer & Dr. Judith Bartlett. 22 July 2017. [https://www.saskatoonhealthregion.ca/DocumentsInternal/Tubal\\_Ligation\\_intheSaskatoonHealthRegion\\_the\\_Lived\\_Experience\\_of\\_Aboriginal\\_Women\\_BoyerandBartlett\\_July\\_22\\_2017.pdf](https://www.saskatoonhealthregion.ca/DocumentsInternal/Tubal_Ligation_intheSaskatoonHealthRegion_the_Lived_Experience_of_Aboriginal_Women_BoyerandBartlett_July_22_2017.pdf)
- <sup>115</sup> Forced and coerced sterilization of persons in Canada. Standing Senate Committee on Human Rights, June 2021. [https://sencanada.ca/content/sen/committee/432/RIDR/Reports/2021-06-03\\_ForcedSterilization\\_E.pdf](https://sencanada.ca/content/sen/committee/432/RIDR/Reports/2021-06-03_ForcedSterilization_E.pdf)
- <sup>116</sup> *Ibid.*, pp. 15.
- <sup>117</sup> Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls (2019): <https://www.mmiwg-ffada.ca/final-report/>
- <sup>118</sup> *Ibid.*, pp. 18-22.

- <sup>119</sup> Committee against Torture: Concluding observations on the seventh periodic report of Canada (2018). [CAT/C/CAN/CO/7](#), paras 50, 51, 54. The Committee asked Canada to follow up on the issue of involuntary sterilisation of Indigenous women before its next periodic report. See Canada's 2020 report under the follow-up procedure (2020), [CAT/C/CAN/FCO/7](#), paras 12-15, followed by the [Committee's letter](#) noting Canada's failure to launch an investigation into the forced and coerced sterilisation of Indigenous women, and to meet with survivors to discuss options for redress and justice. A. Lombard submitted a shadow report on behalf of victims, available at [https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CAT/Shared%20Documents/CAN/INT\\_CAT\\_CSS\\_CAN\\_32800\\_E.pdf](https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CAT/Shared%20Documents/CAN/INT_CAT_CSS_CAN_32800_E.pdf).
- <sup>120</sup> 3rd Declaration for Health, Life and Defense of our Lands, Rights and Future Generations. Adopted by the 3rd International Indigenous Women's Symposium on Environmental and Reproductive Health: Advancing Research and Assessing Impacts of Environmental Violence on Indigenous Women and Girls. 14-15 April 2018. [http://humanrightscolumbia.org/sites/default/files/pdf/indigenous\\_symposium\\_declaration\\_2018\\_eng.pdf](http://humanrightscolumbia.org/sites/default/files/pdf/indigenous_symposium_declaration_2018_eng.pdf)
- <sup>121</sup> United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs - Indigenous Peoples. Mandated Areas: Health. <https://www.un.org/development/desa/indigenoupeoples/mandated-areas1/health.html>
- <sup>122</sup> Subramaniam, S. (2018). "Inequities in Health in India and Dalit and Adivasi Populations." In: Ravindran, T., Gaitonde, R. (eds) *Health Inequities in India*. Springer, Singapore. [https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-5089-3\\_5](https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-5089-3_5); for specific health challenges faced by Adivasi communities, see "From the Margins to the Centre: A study on the health inequities among the tribal communities in selected districts of Chhattisgarh, Jharkhand and Odisha" by Sama – Resource Group for Women and Health: <https://nhrc.nic.in/sites/default/files/SAMA%20Final%20Report.pdf>
- <sup>123</sup> Raghavendra R.H. (2020). "Literacy and Health Status of Scheduled Castes in India." *Contemporary Voice of Dalit* 12(1) 97–110, 2020.
- <sup>124</sup> India prohibited untouchability in 1950 but it continues in practice; in fact, the flexibility of the caste system is such that guidelines for social distancing were used by upper castes in India to strengthen their caste-based prejudices, while marginalised communities, including Dalits, living in slums and other crowded spaces were often unable to maintain social distance or quarantine. See Sandip Mondal and Ranjan Karmakar, "Caste in the Time of COVID-19 Pandemic." *Contemporary Voice of Dalit*. <https://doi.org/10.1177/2455328X211036338>. See also "Impact and Resilience in COVID-19 Pandemic: A Study of Dalits in India" at [http://www.theinclusivityproject.org/assets/publications/doc/India\\_Report\\_98g6k.pdf](http://www.theinclusivityproject.org/assets/publications/doc/India_Report_98g6k.pdf).
- <sup>125</sup> As reported in the 2021 Oxfam Inequality Report: <https://idsn.org/indias-health-inequality-severely-affects-dalits/>
- <sup>126</sup> See "Sanitation workers: The forgotten frontline workers during the COVID-19 pandemic." Water Aid, [https://www.wateraid.org/tz/sites/g/files/jkxooof361/files/2022-01/World%20Toilet%20Day%20Report\\_5.pdf](https://www.wateraid.org/tz/sites/g/files/jkxooof361/files/2022-01/World%20Toilet%20Day%20Report_5.pdf); Health, Safety and Dignity of Sanitation Workers : An Initial Assessment. World Bank, International Labour Organization, WaterAid and World Health Organization: 2019. <https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/316451573511660715/pdf/Health-Safety-and-Dignity-of-Sanitation-Workers-An-Initial-Assessment.pdf>.
- <sup>127</sup> "Dignity Disposed: A Report on Crematorium and Burial Ground workers in Bengaluru during the COVID-19 pandemic." Executive summary. All India Central Council Of Trade Unions (AICCTU) – Karnataka, May 2021. <https://www.aicctu.org/sites/default/files/2021-05/Eng-Exec-Summary-Dignity-Disposed.pdf>; The India Exclusion Report 2019-2020: <http://centreforequitystudies.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/India-Exclusion-Report-2019-20-e-copy.pdf>. Additionally, women and girls in manual scavenging work face sexual violence and are often kept in cycles of debt so that they are in effect bonded labour. See "Manual Scavenging Is Continuing Unabated in India – and Even Children Are Forced Into it." Pragma Akhilesh and Ranbir Kumar. *The Wire*, 26 January 2022. <https://thewire.in/rights/manual-scavenging-is-continuing-unabated-in-india-and-even-children-are-forced-into-it>
- <sup>128</sup> "The myth of development by privatisation." Srishty Anand. *Times of India*, 15 April 2022. <https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/blogs/developing-contemporary-india/the-myth-of-development-by-privatisation/>. "COVID-19 pandemic shows how India's thrust to privatise healthcare puts the burden on the poor." T Sundararaman, Daksha Parmar and S Krithi. 11 January 2021. <https://scroll.in/article/983344/covid-19-pandemic-shows-how-indias-thrust-to-privatise-healthcare-puts-the-burden-on-the-poor>
- <sup>129</sup> "The private health sector in India from the lens of Dalits and Adivasis." Oxfam India, 28 April 2022. <https://www.oxfamindia.org/dalitadivasiprivatehospitals>
- <sup>130</sup> International Dalit Solidarity Network, "One Third of India's Dalits Remain Poor." <https://idsn.org/one-third-of-indias-dalits-remain-poor/>
- <sup>131</sup> International Dalit Solidarity Network, "Tea plantation workers in Sri Lanka." <https://idsn.org/tea-plantation-workers-in-sri-lanka/>
- <sup>132</sup> "The invention of whiteness: the long history of a dangerous idea." Robert P Baird. *The Guardian*, 20 April 2021. <https://www.theguardian.com/news/2021/apr/20/the-invention-of-whiteness-long-history-dangerous-idea>
- <sup>133</sup> Nancy Stepan, 1982, *The Idea of Race in Science: Great Britain 1800-1960*, Macmillan.
- <sup>134</sup> Carol Kaufman, 2000, "Reproductive Control in Apartheid South Africa," *Population Studies* Vol. 54, No. 1, 105-114.
- <sup>135</sup> Commission for Gender Equality (South Africa) investigative report on the forced sterilisation of women living with HIV/AIDS in South Africa: Complaint Ref No: 414/03/2015/KZN, <http://srjc.org.za/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Forced-Sterilisation-Report.pdf>; see also the January 2022 submission by Her Rights Initiative, the Women's Legal Centre and SRI to the Special Rapporteur on the right to health.
- <sup>136</sup> Zine Magubane, 2003, "Simians, Savages, Skulls, and Sex: Science and Colonial Militarism in Nineteenth-Century South Africa." In Moore et al. (eds.), *Race, Nature, and the Politics of Difference*, Duke University Press.
- <sup>137</sup> "South Africa: 20 years of apartheid by another name." John Pilger, 13 April 2014. <http://johnpilger.com/articles/south-africa-20-years-of-apartheid-by-another-name>
- <sup>138</sup> Hannah Arendt claimed that rights must be preceded by the right to *have* rights; in South Africa, access to rights is a privilege reserved for the socioeconomically advantaged.
- <sup>139</sup> The Human Sciences Research Council (HSRC) and the South African National AIDS Council (SANAC) 2014 Stigma Index Study. <http://www.hsrc.ac.za/en/review/hsrc-review-oct-t-dec-2015/2014-stigma-index-survey>
- <sup>140</sup> "Forced sterilisation haunts Peruvian women decades on." Javier Lizarzaburu. *BBC News*, 2 December 2015. <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-34855804>
- <sup>141</sup> "Mistreatment and Coercion: Unethical Sterilization in India." Human Rights Law Network, 2019. <http://reproductiverights.hrln.org/mistreatment-and-coercion-unethical-sterilization-in-india/>
- <sup>142</sup> As recommended by several Special Procedures, including the Special Rapporteur on the Right to health and the Independent Expert on Foreign Debt. See for instance: Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to health focusing on health financing. [A/67/302](#), 2012, paras 15-21, 34; Report of the Independent Expert on the effects of foreign debt and other related international financial obligations of States on the full

---

enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights: Impact of economic reforms and austerity measures on women's human rights, <http://www.undocs.org/A/73/179>, 2018, paras. 54-56; 90(1)(e); 91(e).

<sup>143</sup> See e.g. Special Rapporteur on the Right to Health, Report on health financing in the context of the right to health, A/67/302, para 28; and Independent Expert on Foreign Debt, COVID-19: Urgent appeal for a human rights response to the economic recession, page 12. This was also part of the recommendations made by 354 organisations and 643 individuals in a joint statement on abortion delivered to the Human Rights Council in September 2020: <https://www.sexualrightsinitiative.com/resources/hrc-45-joint-civil-society-statement-abortion>

<sup>144</sup> The harms of privatisation have been consistently reported by Special Procedures, including the Special Rapporteur on the right to health (see for instance Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to health focusing on health financing. <A/67/302>, 2012, para. 3); the Independent Expert on foreign debt (see for instance Report of the Independent Expert on the effects of foreign debt and other related international financial obligations of States on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights: Impact of economic reforms and austerity measures on women's human rights, <http://www.undocs.org/A/73/179>, 2018, paras. 46-49); the Special Rapporteur on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation (Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation: Risks and impacts of the commodification and financialization of water on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation. A/76/159, 2021, <https://undocs.org/en/A/76/159>, Paras 35; 70).